TO: P&ZC

FROM: Alicia Mozian, Conservation Director

DATE: June 9, 2010

RE: Comments on Proposed Changes to Residential Coverage Regulations as Outlined in Larry Bradley’s Memorandum of June 2, 2010

The following represents the general opinion of the Conservation Department technical staff and Jim Kousidis, PE of the Engineering Dept. 

Overall thoughts:
We do support the intended goals of better control of stormwater runoff and control of development in a comprehensive and rational manner. In our opinion, some of the measures proposed achieve those goals and some fall short. 

Big Picture Comments:

Regulation changes will result in bigger houses.

Is this what you want?

Is this the direction you want to steer the town?

Larger houses mean large consumption of energy and natural resources.

Bigger houses mean bigger septic systems.

Bigger houses mean more roof runoff. On the one hand one can argue that this can be captured into drainage systems. On the other hand, larger roof area means increase in nitrogen levels in the atmosphere which leads to acid rain. Also, drainage systems do not provide treatment of runoff which often contains measurable amounts of nitrogen oxides. 
Bigger houses mean more below-grade disturbance which disturbs natural groundwater flow patterns. The complaints we get about wet basements has gone up dramatically. These complaints are always connected to a new house development. This is a big area of concern for the residents of this town and initiates a lot of our complaints between neighbors. People who have footing drains and sump pumps are often heard saying that they’ve “never seen this much water since I moved here” and “every time it rains we get more water” and so on. Some complaints are invalid but many are and they do coincide with typically a large house that was recently built. 
Overall, water quality improvement and protection comes from having less coverage. This is the main theme in the 2004 DEP Stormwater Manual. Westport, being on Long Island Sound, is at the bottom of the watershed. That watershed is huge; all the land  north of us eventually passes through Westport. Therefore, water quality protection is even more important as we are the last opportunity for treatment.

Pros

We like the idea of counting all of a tennis ct and sport courts in coverage.

We like the idea of counting decks, patios and terraces in coverage and making them be counted in drainage calculations.

Requiring a building coverage requirement to Res. AA and AAA is laudable.

Cons

We do not like the idea of pools, patios, decks and terraces being counted in total coverage however, because that means that people will just build larger houses. 

We do not like the idea of comparing a lot with wetlands and or steep slopes with one that doesn’t because indeed, they are different and they should be treated as such. The ones with wetlands and steep slopes deserve more protection because they provide a valuable function like water purification, groundwater supply and flood storage. Often times runoff from a slope feeds a wetland or waterway or waterbody below. Protecting the slope protects the waterbody or wetland below it. 
In addition, though one might think it doesn’t matter if coverage is based on net or gross lot area when it comes to drainage, it is our experience that it can be problematic putting drainage appurtenances along with a septic system on a lot with wetlands  because groundwater is generally high. Similarly, the same can hold true of lots with steep slopes as sometimes these slopes are due to the presence of ledge. In our memo to you of May 13, 2010 we pointed out that according to former P&Z member, Ann Gill, one of the reasons for adopting the “80/20” rule was to protect abutting property owners from the adverse impacts from development on land with steep slopes and wetland because they recognized that bigger houses, particularly on these kind of lots would cause more runoff and potential runoff problems.
The IWW Regs are NOT prohibitory. An IWW Commission can only really deny an application if they have expert testimony that there will be a significant impact and there is no feasible and prudent alternative. This is why we need the help of P&Z regs to support the overall goal of resource protection. This, according to Ann Gill, was precisely why the P&Z adopted the current way of determining lot coverage. We need all the land use departments to be on the same page when it comes to resource protection: Conservation, P&Z, Engineering and Health. A good example is stormwater management protection which is now mandated by the state and will only be getting stricter and will begin to require more Low Impact Development principles be employed. 

Maintaining our current way of doing things is good. Strengthening what we do by counting patios and terraces into coverage and requiring that they be added to the drainage calculations is good. 

We do not like that there would be a quid pro quo for the use of permeable surfaces. Permeable surfaces are only as good as they are installed and maintained and why shift that burden of proof to staff? Have the applicant’s engineer certify it was built as permeable. 
If you don’t want to be punitive to people proposing small patios and terraces then propose a threshold square footage and anything over that would require drainage or be included in coverage. 

Also, we see that often decks, patios and terraces over-time are built on top of or become enclosed for year-round living space. Often times, a house is maxed out on building coverage. Converting the newly enclosed space and shifting this from total to building coverage now necessitates the need for a variance. 

In our previous memo to you dated May 13, 2010 we talked of our concern about having building coverage be based on gross lot area instead of net lot area. 

In summary, we think the P&ZC is moving in the right direction in addressing this issue but we all need to work together instead of at cross purposes. Water quality is a key benefit of keeping coverage requirements in-check. This cannot be simply addressed through drainage structures. If you do allow for bigger houses, we encourage you to also require water quality treatment. This can be easily done by adopting the principles of Low Impact Development which encourages treatment of stormwater before discharging into groundwater and surface water and can include for example, installation of vegetative swales and raingardens and permeable surfaces. 
Thanks again for including us in this discussion. 

